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 BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of August 25, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioners Jameel and  Kerwin


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson, Principal Planner Swiecki
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Chairman Lentz proposed moving Item 1 of “New Business,” the public hearing on 3435 Bayshore Boulevard, before “Old Business.”


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of July 14, 2005


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the July 14 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and approved, 2 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of July 28, 2005


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the July 28 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and approved, 2 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of letters expressing opposition to the 8 Thomas Avenue project and a letter from Universal Paragon Corporation regarding 3435 Bayshore Boulevard.

NEW BUSINESS 

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3435 Bayshore Boulevard (North of the Fire Station); Use Permit UP-11-05; Interim Use Permit for a native plant nursery consisting of a 4,000-square-foot greenhouse for a five-year term; Doug Allshouse, Friends of San Bruno Mountain, applicant; Universal Paragon Corporation, owner; APN 005-162-240 


Principal Planner Swiecki presented a proposal for an Interim Use Permit to establish a 4,000-square-foot native plant greenhouse for five years at 3435 Bayshore Boulevard.  He noted the site is just north of the fire station on the east side of Bayshore Boulevard within the Baylands Subarea, and the property is owned by Universal Paragon Corporation.


Principal Planner Swiecki said the proposal calls for a simple, wood-frame greenhouse building that will have open sides.  The structure would be set back about 200 feet from Bayshore Boulevard, so its visibility from the street will be limited.  The greenhouse, operated by volunteers, will specialize in native plants for habitat restoration projects.


Principal Planner Swiecki reviewed the findings detailed in the staff report.  He noted that staff concluded this interim use will not obstruct future development of the site and the use will benefit the public.  He said staff recommends conditional approval, and he drew attention to the proposed conditions listed in Exhibit A.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the greenhouse will be any larger than the current greenhouse in South San Francisco.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that the facility will be the same size.


Chairman Lentz asked about access to the site.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the property can be accessed via a private road that runs behind the fire station.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Doug Allshouse, Friends of San Bruno Mountain, said this greenhouse facility will replace the one in South San Francisco that his organization has been using for the past four years to grow native plants for restoration projects.  He noted plants from the greenhouse have been used at the Quarry trailhead, local schools, and for various San Bruno Mountain Watch projects.  Mr. Allshouse added that Friends of San Bruno Mountain looks forward to expanding opportunities for members of the community to become involved with the greenhouse.


Commissioner Hawawini asked why the greenhouse is being relocated to Brisbane.  Mr. Allshouse said South San Francisco’s Department of Public Works has plans to demolish the greenhouses in preparation for further development of Orange Memorial Park with grant funds.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if there were any problems or complaints involving the South San Francisco facility.  Mr. Allshouse responded that he was aware of no problems.  He said the greenhouse has evolved into a fairly professional operation, and more facilities, such as timed irrigation and a propagation shed, would be helpful.  He added that South San Francisco tried without success to find a suitable relocation site.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the five-year permit was consistent with the greenhouse operation’s plans.  Mr. Allshouse said his organization would like more, but five years was fine.


Commissioner Hunter noted the aerial map shows an adjacent existing use that involves materials stored outside and parked vehicles, and he asked if there would be any conflicts with the greenhouse operation.  Mr. Allshouse replied that he anticipated no problems.  He said there will not be many parked vehicles at the greenhouse, and dust from the road will be no worse than the dust at the current location.


Chairman Lentz expressed his hope that much of the future open space at the Baylands development will be planted with native plants.  He observed that the greenhouse is a great start in that direction.  He asked about the possibility of expanding the greenhouse operations.  Mr. Allshouse responded that Friends of San Bruno Mountain will consider expanding if space is available.


Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, expressed support for creation of a native plant nursery in Brisbane.  She said she had questions about the process and the appropriateness of the proposed site.  In particular, she questioned staff’s finding of a California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) exemption.  She noted that in cases where there are known hazards and impacts on natural resources, a CEQA exemption is not appropriate; she stated that this project could have an impact on the surrounding wetlands.  Ms. Dillworth provided photographs showing the presence of hydric soil and hydrophytic plants.  She presented other photographs showing some of the wildlife and the wetlands present in the vicinity.

Ms. Dillworth observed that the City’s findings do not mention the toxic contamination and toxic mold on adjacent properties.  She said the former Unocal building, now used for the City’s corporation yard, has a toxic mold problem that prevents the use of one building for office space.  The fire station, directly adjacent to the site, was once a sewage plant and is built on capped land over mercury-laden sewage sludge.  The tank farm has been leaking underground, and those materials are traveling toward the Bay.  Ms. Dillworth noted any uses, interim or otherwise, in the Baylands need to be carefully reviewed and monitored.


Ms. Dillworth questioned staff’s finding that the interim use will have no impact on future development.  She said the Baylands Specific Plan did not address future development in this section; although, there are other plans showing a Tunnel Road and Bayshore Boulevard connection slated for the Baylands.  Ms. Dillworth added that she learned the City was also considering the property for a future corporation yard.  She recommended finding a better, permanent location, and she suggested a site along the former rail corridor near Lipman School.  Ms. Dillworth recommended involving the Open Space and Ecology Committee in decisions pertaining to the siting of a native plant nursery.  She advocated finding a permanent solution that will not put the applicant and the City at risk of exposure to toxins and lawsuits.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Lentz asked if the site had been used as a railyard in the past.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that previous reports indicate no contamination south of Icehouse Hill.  He confirmed that a CEQA exemption would not be appropriate if there are sensitive biological resources present on the site.  He stated that the wetlands delineation indicates no wetlands on this property, and staff and Thomas Reid Associates walked the site within the past couple months to confirm the absence of wetlands.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted the Baylands Specific Plan does not address future development in this area, which is part of Phase II.


Chairman Lentz said he visited the site and noticed most of the surface near the private road was hard gravel, which gradually becomes a more natural surface as one moves toward the interior of the parcel.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how the greenhouse will look from Bayshore Boulevard.  Mr. Allshouse responded that the greenhouse will not be visible at all from the northbound direction.  He said the actual structure will be a cement and wood frame with open sides, and the greenhouse will be surrounded by a cyclone fence.


Commissioner Hunter asked for more details about how the plants will be cultivated.  Mr. Allshouse explained that seeds are propagated in trays in a propagation shed, a wooden structure inside the greenhouse.  Plants are then transplanted to larger containers and raised tables that are irrigated at regular intervals, then the plants are moved to pallets for hardening.  Mr. Allshouse said soil is purchased from a soil farm in Half Moon Bay and brought to the greenhouse.  He confirmed that there will be no contact between plants and native soil at the site.  He noted human exposure would also be minimal because only a few people will be present at the site for limited periods of time.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there are any by-products from the operation that could compromise the wetlands or the Bay.  Mr. Allshouse said the greenhouse uses a time-release fertilizer, and old containers are decontaminated with water and bleach solution.  He added that all plants are removed before they produce seeds, so they will not spread to adjacent areas.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what governmental agency oversees the operation.  Mr. Allshouse said the County Agricultural Department regulates the use, and the greenhouse has a seller’s permit from the State Board of Equalization.


Commissioner Hunter asked if alternative sites had been considered.  Mr. Allshouse responded that when he told Councilmember Barnes last spring about the need to relocate the South San Francisco facility, Councilmember Barnes put him in touch with Universal Paragon Corporation, and this site was identified at the outset.  Because of the time constraints, he said, other sites were not pursued.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of using native plants to decontaminate sites.  Mr. Allshouse said he was not qualified to answer that question.  He noted native plants generally enhance the natural ecosystem and can help prevent erosion.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the proposed revocable interim use does not conflict with adjacent uses or past uses of the site, and it will benefit the community in terms of public education and the environment.  He expressed support for the application.  He added that if the applicant has concerns about any of the issues raised by members of the public, the applicant can look for more suitable permanent sites.


Commissioner Hawawini agreed with Commissioner Hunter and said he supported the project.


Commissioner Hunter commented that applications like this give the City an opportunity to look at issues of past contamination and identify ways of making the land safer.


Chairman Lentz expressed support for the interim use.  He noted that based on the staff’s investigation, it does not appear that the site presents risks of exposure to toxics.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the use permit as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Determination of Consistency with the Agreement with Respect to the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan and the Section 10(a) Permit for Proposed Single-Family Residence; Variance V-4-05, Variance to allow 8-ft. rear (east) setback for house, 7.5-ft. rear setback for eaves, and 5-ft. rear setback for deck; and Grading Permit EX-1-05, Planning commission Review of Grading Permit to lower existing pad by 3 feet in elevation; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Community Development Director Prince noted that City regulations do not require design review of single-family homes, but there are City regulations governing floor area, parking, height, and setbacks.   No public hearing is typically required for applications that meet these requirements before granting a building permit.  He said single-family dwellings are also exempt from CEQA review.  Director Prince advised that certain factors, such as the amount of grading or location within the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), can trigger a hearing by the Planning Commission.  In these cases, the Planning Commission’s review is not focused on the design of the residence, but rather on the grading and consistency with the HCP. 


Director Prince said the staff acknowledges there is a substantial degree of public opposition to the design of the proposed 8 Thomas Avenue residence, and the design may be incompatible with the site, but staff believes this is an insufficient basis for the Planning Commission to disapprove the project.  He noted that in response to comments by members of the public, the applicant has agreed to change the design somewhat to lower the roof and add further articulation.  Staff recommends incorporating these items in the conditions of approval, if the Commission decides to approve the project.  


Director Prince stated that this project does not require City Council approval unless it is appealed.  However, if the City Council determines that some of the City’s regulations need to be revised, the City Council has the authority to adopt temporary urgency legislation to provide time to revise regulations applicable to this project.


Senior Planner Tune noted this project originally came before the Planning Commission for a determination as to its consistency with the HCP.  To address these issues, the applicant proposes landscaping the southeastern portion of the site with native nectar plants for butterflies and removing invasive plants from the adjoining public right-of-way.


Senior Planner Tune said that in doing the environmental review for the project, the issues of ridgeline development and scenic vistas were raised.  He noted the Municipal Code requires that structures be located below ridgelines in a way that preserves views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park, and the Code defines “ridgeline” as a line connecting the points of highest elevation at the top of the hills that make up the mountain.  As staff reads the requirement, this site appears to fall in a gap below the tops of Thomas Hill and the rest of San Bruno Mountain.  Senior Planner Tune noted the Planning Commission may eventually want to consider recommending revising the definition to clarify its application to ridgeline development.  


In the meantime, Senior Planner Tune said, staff recommends requiring that the house’s eaves lines be no higher than those of the existing apartment building across the street; this would mean excavating the house deeper into the site.  The height above the eaves would be limited by the pitch of the roof and the width of the house.  The City’s consultant architect indicates a roof expanding the entire width of the house would be approximately 8-1/2 feet tall.  Senior Planner Tune noted it may be possible to lower the height by changing the roof design and breaking up the roof into smaller segments. 


Senior Planner Tune said staff also recommends that the colors of the house be subject to approval by the Community Development Director to ensure in particular that the roof color blends with the hillside.


Senior Planner Tune noted that in response to concerns about ridgeline development, the applicant requested a variance to move the house farther southeast.  However, based on input from the public, staff recommends instead that the house be moved farther northwest and turned to parallel the northern property line.  Senior Planner Tune explained that this orientation will make the house less prominent and will move it farther away from the where the native nectar plants are proposed.  In order to do this, he recommended approval of a variance to allow a 10-foot interior side setback, with a 7-foot side setback for the fireplace, and additional grading to lower the building into the hillside.


Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends that the Planning Commission adopt the Mitigated Negative Declaration, find the project consistent with the HCP, recommend issuance of a grading permit, and grant the variance with the conditions proposed by staff.


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff had any concerns about fire danger as a result of allowing smaller side setbacks.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the recommended relocation would pull the building farther away from vacant hillsides on the downslope.  He noted the eastern side of the property already has a fire trail that could serve as a firebreak if properly maintained.


Commissioner Hunter noted the staff report indicates this lot is unusual because of its frontages on two streets and the fire trail.  He observed there are a number of parcels in Brisbane that have these features.  Senior Planner Tune acknowledged that while these characteristics may be present on other properties, the Planning Commission has cited these unusual features as a basis for granting variances in the past for similar sites.


Commissioner Hunter said General Plan Policy 19 speaks of preserving and enhancing public views.  He asked if any aspect of this project would enhance views.  Senior Planner Tune noted the variance proposed by the staff will minimize interference with views and lessen the house’s visual impact from the street.


Commissioner Hunter noted diagrams in the staff report on Page G1.18 indicate discrepancies in the entry rooflines, and he asked if those issues had been resolved.  Senior Planner Tune responded that there has been no change since the staff report was written.  He suggested asking the applicant to comment on the accuracy of the plans.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the house is being designed to the maximum height because at least one peak on the roof extends to 35 feet.  Senior Planner Tune agreed.  He explained that the height limit is measured from the natural grade for each segment of the building.


Commissioner Hunter noted one of the letters in the meeting packet contains a photo with a diagram of how the building will look from below, and he asked if staff had been able to verify that perspective.  Senior Planner Tune said staff looked at the dimensions of neighboring buildings and found that Storrs Hoen’s outline may be a bit larger than the size indicated on the plans.  He drew attention to the version annotated by staff.  


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the City knew the height of the eave line of the adjacent apartment building that will be used to determine the eave line of the proposed house.  Senior Planner Tune responded that one of the recommended conditions of approval requires verification of the height of the eave line and elevation of the adjacent apartment building by a licensed surveyor or engineer.


Commissioner Hunter noted the staff report refers to the lot as “substandard,” and he asked for clarification.  Senior Planner Tune said the total area of the lot is less than 17,000 square feet, and the minimum lot size for the Brisbane Acres zoning district is 20,000 square feet.


Commissioner Hunter asked how the proposed house compares in size with other houses in Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune said that staff has not prepared such an analysis.  He noted this house is probably larger than any in Central Brisbane, but he was uncertain whether some houses in the Landmark at the Ridge development might be larger.


Chairman Lentz asked about the process for amending General Plan policies.  Director Prince said changes can be made as part of the General Plan update, or policies can be introduced or revised if the City Council determines changes are warranted based on circumstances that arise in the community.  He added that in preparation for the ten-year update of the General Plan, the City held public workshops earlier in the summer to define the community’s vision, a community survey will be circulated to obtain additional feedback in the fall, and a workshop on place-making and improving certain areas of the city will also be held.


Director Prince advised that single-family homes are generally not reviewed for consistency with the General Plan.  He said this project came to the Planning Commission for a determination of consistency with the HCP, and that review raised issues about preservation of views as well as habitat and endangered species.  He cautioned that the City should avoid turning the HCP consistency determination into a de facto design review of the house.  Director Prince said the deadline for making a determination on HCP consistency is October 8.  He added that even though the design may not the best for the site, the applicant believes he has complied with applicable City requirements and wants to proceed with the project.


Chairman Lentz asked how a revised definition of “ridgelines” in Policy 19 would affect this project.  Director Prince reiterated that single-family houses are not reviewed for consistency with the General Plan, so even if the definition was broadened, it would not apply to this project.


Commissioner Hunter commented that a roof color matching the mountain background might not match the background from other perspectives, such as looking out to the Bay from above the site.  He recommended that the Community Development Director make sure the color blends in from either vantage point.  Director Prince said earth-tone colors would probably be the most appropriate choices.  He added that the City does not usually review paint colors for single-family homes, but the applicant has expressed a willingness to work with the staff to minimize the visual impact.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, said the proposed house was his family’s dream home, a place for his kids to grow up and his parents to grow old.  He said he worked closely with staff to make sure the project met City requirements, and he was surprised that the house was being subjected to such close scrutiny.  He stated that he accepted staff’s recommendations to grade more, lower the roof, reposition the house to make it less obtrusive, and use earth-tone colors.  Mr. Cheung added that he was willing to consider other conditions the Planning Commission might impose.  He requested approval of the project.


Commissioner Hunter suggested erecting story poles to show the general skeleton of the building on the site.  Mr. Cheung noted that he and his neighbors, Storrs Hoen and Beth Grossman, used a surveyor’s tool to approximate the profile of the building.  He said the outline shown on the photographs is conservatively larger than the house would be.  Mr. Cheung stated that was willing to erect story poles or hire a surveyor to provide exact measurements. 


Commissioner Hunter stated that he was approached by a member of the community about this project and encouraged that person to go to the City Council to express his concerns.  He noted he was absent from previous meetings when this project was discussed, but said he had a chance to listen to the tapes and review the minutes.


Chairman Lentz noted that Storrs Hoen had requested an opportunity to make a brief presentation at this meeting, and he invited him to address the Planning Commission.


Storrs Hoen said Mr. Cheung’s house will have a significant impact on the City.  He requested that the Planning Commission deny the variance application, and he asked the applicant to redesign the house to extend no more than 8 feet above the ridgeline.  He stated the proposed project violates Brisbane’s Municipal Code, which protects ridgelines, and is inconsistent with the General Plan, which protects public views of the Bay and Mountain.


Mr. Hoen explained how the height of the proposed house was measured and how he arrived at the outline shown on his photograph.  He noted the diagram shows the relative position of the house, but not its exact dimensions.  He said that no matter how the house is configured and oriented, it will have a significant impact on views toward the Bay.


Mr. Hoen noted Brisbane’s Municipal Code has general provisions governing development, such as minimum lot size, floor area ratio, setbacks, and parking, but there are also provisions unique to the Brisbane Acres having to do with wildlife interface, HCP compliance, ridgelines, trails, watercourses, wetlands, and canyons.  In particular, he said, the provisions regarding ridgelines require structures to be built below ridgelines in a way that preserves public views of San Bruno Mountain Park.  Mr. Hoen pointed out that the proposed house will obstruct views of the Mountain from various vantage points, and he presented a series of photographs of the house.


Mr. Hoen discussed the definition of “ridgeline” in the Municipal Code.  He noted the corner of San Bruno and Thomas Avenues is the high point if one is walking up San Bruno Avenue, and a ridgeline is defined as the line connecting that hilltop with others.  He noted that the City’s Open Space Plan draws a prominent ridgeline through the parcel at 8 Thomas Avenue.


Mr. Hoen showed views of the proposed house from the Brisbane Marina, the shoreline of the Bay, and Sierra Point Parkway along the Lagoon.


Mr. Hoen concluded by pointing out that the proposed house is not below the ridgeline and does not preserve public views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.  He requested that the City require the applicant to redesign the house to provide a flight path for butterflies, mitigate the height effect on views of the Bay and mountain by building no more than 8 feet above the ridgeline, and maintain the shape and character of the hillside.


Chairman Lentz asked if Mr. Hoen had developed drawings of what he would like to see at the site.  Mr. Hoen presented a montage showing the position of the house relative to the ridgeline.  He noted the house still appears above the ridgeline, but its visual effect is much less.  He suggested that the City approve a variance to allow the house to be excavated farther down, with a more stepped design following the hillside.


Beth Grossman said she spoke to many of her neighbors about this project, and found that most were unaware of the project, and most expressed opposition once they found out what it entailed.  She noted when she first met Mr. Cheung and welcomed him to Brisbane, he assured her he was only going to build as high as the existing shed.  However, the plans Mr. Cheung actually submitted show a much higher building.  Ms. Grossman recommended that members of the community, the applicant, and staff working together toward a solution that will satisfy everyone.  She suggested that the applicant develop a better and more energy-efficient design, with lower ceilings and attics, in an architectural style that enhances the entrance to town. 


Tom Heinz questioned why this applicant’s right to build should be given greater weight than the rights of the public to have unobstructed views.  He noted that the visual impacts of this project could affect the property values of others.  Mr. Heinz said that as a retired architect, he knows good architecture can enhance people’s lives.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed house was not good architecture because it does not follow the land.  He recommended that the City establish a design review board.


Cal Webster said he was surprised to hear a former architect advocating for a design review board.  He noted that when he built his house twenty years ago, he was attracted to Brisbane because of the variety of individual designs in the community.  He added that if he had to undergo the level of scrutiny this applicant had, he would have abandoned his project.


Mr. Webster objected to treating this applicant differently from other people in town.  He expressed his opinion there was no justification for denying this project, as long as the applicant follows the City’s rules.  Mr. Webster noted there is no such thing as a right to an unobstructed view, and questioned whether the City should be telling anyone what a house should look like.


Gary Apotheker thanked Mr. Hoen for his presentation, and noted the photos give a good sense of the project’s scale.  He said he noticed the measuring equipment on the site, and he expressed concern about the project’s height.  He disagreed with Mr. Webster, noting some rules and laws may be inappropriate at a specific point in time, so exceptions are sometimes warranted.  He noted the proposed house sits on a ridgeline, and it replaces the natural terrain with a large, conspicuous, boxy structure.  Mr. Apotheker said the visual impact of this project and others like it on the community warrants extra consideration from the City.  


Michael Schuman agreed with Mr. Hoen’s common-sense interpretation of how “ridgelines” should be defined and protected.  He said he was impressed with the amount of cooperation shown by the applicant and members of the community, and he encouraged all parties to try to work together to resolve their concerns to their mutual satisfaction.


Dana Dillworth noted the City has been considering energy efficiency and LEED engineering standards.  She suggested considering a subterranean structure to avoid any visual impact on the ridgeline.  She cited the example of a commercial building in San Bruno with a sod roof.  Ms. Dillworth advocated encouraging applicants to apply the latest energy-efficient technology in their projects.


Chairman Lentz confirmed that the City is actively looking at new technologies for energy efficiency.  He said the City Council asked the Open Space and Ecology Committee to develop recommendations for a Citywide green building ordinance.


Emmett Cunningham said he could understand the frustration from all sides.  He noted the developer needs to have clear, solid guidelines from the City that will result in a design acceptable to him, the City, and his neighbors.  He added that once the rules are set, they should not be changed midway through the process.


Mr. Cunningham said he understood staff’s dilemma in having to interpret unclear definitions in the Municipal Code and the General Plan.  He observed that if Brisbane’s rules are so difficult to apply in this situation, involving one single-family home, the upcoming project involving 600 acres at the Baylands will be a tremendous challenge.


Mr. Cunningham said the City needs to update the General Plan, clarify some of its vague terms, and eliminate existing contradictions in the Municipal Code.  He urged the City to complete these tasks as soon as possible.


Mr. Cunningham stated that his own house sits on a ridgeline.  He asked whether the City would allow it to be rebuilt there if the existing house is destroyed by fire.


Mr. Cunningham questioned how the height of the proposed house had been measured, and he said he understood the frustrations of his neighbors as well.  He urged the City to clarify all the rules.


Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, agreed with Mr. Cunningham that this project involved process issues as well as questions about the kind of advice the applicant may have received from the City before he began.  He said a design review board might be an improvement.


Mr. Batchelder stated that San Bruno Mountain has many ridges, and the City’s definition does not make sense.  He stated that the Initial Study downplayed the significance of the ridgeline issue, although ridgelines are mentioned in the City’s General Plan, Municipal Code, and Open Space Plan.  He expressed his opinion that this project falls within the meaning of “ridgelines” as used in those documents.


Mr. Batchelder clarified that no one was saying the applicant did not have a right to build, but only that other less obtrusive designs should be considered.  He said that even if the City opts not to review the design of the house, HCP compliance requires consideration of wildland values.  He noted this applicant twice graded the property illegally, which Mr. Batchelder felt made making a proper biological survey impossible.  He reported that lupine and viola have been found in the vicinity, so this site might also have had valuable native habitat before it was disturbed.


At 10:00 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 10:08 p.m.


Chairman Lentz announced that “New Business” Item 3, the public hearing regarding 1100 Humboldt Road, would not be held at this meeting due to lack of a quorum.  He explained that Commissioner Hunter is not able to participate because he lives near the project.


Mr. Cheung said he was perplexed and uncertain how to proceed.  He welcomed direction from the Planning Commission.  He asked what needed to be done to get his house built.  He acknowledged hearing his neighbor’s comments, but expressed his opinion that this house will raise property values in the vicinity and attract other nice houses.  He confirmed his commitment to take care of the property.  He said he will do his best to comply with whatever the City requires.   


Chairman Lentz asked if Mr. Cheung was willing to consider a stepped-down design.  Mr. Cheung noted that redesigning the house would cost about $60,000, and grading down another 3 feet would cost about $15,000.  He said he had already devoted all his financial resources to building this house and could not afford major changes.  He requested that he be allowed to build his house and follow the City’s rules without additional design review.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Cheung thought Mr. Hoen’s photos and drawings accurately reflect the scale of the proposed house.  Mr. Cheung said the tree line, rather than the bare ground, should define the ridgeline, because most people’s eyes are drawn to the tree tops.  From that perspective, he pointed out, his house is well below the ridgeline. 


Mr. Cheung admitted that the proposed house looks imposing and grand, but said that was what the architecture was intended to convey.  In response to an earlier suggestion, he said that in his culture, living underground is bad luck because it connotes death.


Commissioner Hunter thanked Mr. Cheung for his willingness to work with staff and neighbors.  He noted that sometimes the process of revising a design results in a better project for everyone.


Mr. Cheung said he was not expecting to have so much discussion of the architectural aspects of the project.  He added that he tried to maximize the area where butterfly nectar plants can be planted.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if Mr. Cheung had investigated the costs of spreading out horizontally rather than going up two stories.  Mr. Cheung said spreading out would not cost less because the site is on a hill and the house will be built on piers, no matter how many stories it goes up.  He added that he already purchased the steel beams for a two-story design.


Commissioner Hunter noted architecture is not so much an issue as the size and bulk of the house.  Mr. Cheung said the reason his family decided to invest in Brisbane is because such a large and tall single-family house can be built here.


Chairman Lentz asked staff about the project’s impact on the public view from ridgelines within the park.  Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission adopted view guidelines for the SCRO-1 district several years ago, in which public views were interpreted to mean views from either public park lands or from extended main thoroughfares.  He noted the protected views did not include views from private back yards or views from minor streets.


Chairman Lentz pointed out some of the ridgelines shown in Mr. Hoen’s pictures of the view from the Bay trail.  Senior Planner Tune explained that staff considers the ridgeline separate from the park; he said the issue is the impact of ridgeline development on views of the park.


Tom Heinz questioned the need for an 8-foot attic.  He said the height seems excessive unless habitable rooms are being added.  Senior Planner Tune noted one of the conditions specifies that the attic cannot be converted to living space.  He observed that the height of the roof is driven in part by the size of the house.


Watso introduced his wife, Laurie, and said they lived in the neighborhood.  He said from their perspective, all the houses on the hill are ugly.  He pointed out the hill belongs to animal inhabitants as well as humans.  He noted this applicant has been subjected to some insulting and disrespectful remarks.  He urged people in the community to maintain a high level of integrity and objectivity.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hawawini said he understood the arguments raised by both sides.  He noted the applicant’s right to build has to be balanced against other concerns.  He suggested looking to the 1994 General Plan for guidance.  He reviewed some of the policies and programs pertaining to ridgelines and hilltops, siting of houses, and protection of views.  He noted Brisbane has not yet mapped or identified which of its public vistas and view corridors warrant preservation and enhancement.
He pointed out that other policies call for acknowledging the mountain and Bay setting, preserving open space, protecting public views, and encouraging  developers to minimize grading and reflect the natural topography.  Commissioner Hawawini cited other policies and programs regarding land uses and development impacts.  He encouraged the applicant to look at options that reduce the height of the house.


Commissioner Hunter noted Brisbane has consistently rejected the concept of design review and instead chose to allow diversity and individuality, which contribute to its unique character.  In keeping with nationwide trends, people in Brisbane want larger homes and living spaces, so the City is likely to see an increasing number of applications for large remodel projects.  Commissioner Hunter observed that most of the recent applications involved sloped sites, where the visual impact can be lessened by the surrounding hillside.


Commissioner Hunter commented that the most important characteristic that makes this site unique is its location on a flat portion of a ridgeline.  He noted any building on the ridgeline will impair somebody’s view, and developers should at least try to build houses in harmony with the rest of the community.  


Commissioner Hunter said he had no comments about the proposed design, but was concerned about the scale of the project.  He noted this lot is less than 20,000 square feet, but the proposed house is being built to the maximum size allowable.  He urged the applicant to consider a compromise on this point.


Commissioner Hunter suggested that the applicant erect story poles on the site to show the mass of the house at the site.  He noted this three-dimensional, real-life demonstration would be far more helpful than photographs and diagrams.  He said some applicants have prepared site models for the Planning Commission to show the unusual topography of their lots.  


Commissioner Hunter observed that aside from its hilltop location, this lot has dual street frontage, but said he did not consider this a unique enough feature in Brisbane to warrant a variance.


Commissioner Hunter added that the elevations shown on some of the applicant’s drawings were inconsistent, which makes the actual height more difficult to evaluate.


Commissioner Hunter commented that there has been a considerable amount of community concern regarding this project.  He pointed out to the applicant that the issue was not his right to build, but impacts on the rest of the community.  He encouraged the applicant to try to address as many of the neighbors’ concerns as possible.  


Chairman Lentz thanked all the members of the community for their valuable input.  He noted Brisbane’s former Planning Director, Carole Nelson, used to emphasize the importance of having the Planning Commission interpret regulations in a way that helps the community become a better place.  


Chairman Lentz observed that the General Plan policies and programs represent the community’s vision, but there are also policies and programs about individual property owners’ rights.  He noted the biggest concern expressed by members of the public has to do with the proposed house’s scale, so the City’s existing regulations need to be clarified and improved.


Commissioner Hunter noted large homes may look less obtrusive when they are surrounded by others of relatively the same size.  He said he was concerned about setting a precedent that will be cited as a negative example.


Commissioner Hawawini agreed that the house’s scale was the primary problem.  He considered this site to be located on one of the ridgelines and hilltops to be protected, even if the Code’s definitions are not clear.  He pointed out the applicant can still build a beautiful house that fulfills his needs without so many impacts on the community.


Commissioner Hunter proposed continuing the matter and requiring the applicant to erect a three-dimensional story pole framework on the site so people can see the actual dimensions.  


Commissioner Hunter noted this approach would probably be preferable to denying the variance on the basis that the site is not unique enough to warrant special consideration.  



Chairman Lentz asked how the variance proposal originated.  Director Prince explained that the staff recommended pulling the building back from the hillside to minimize its visual impacts, and the applicant had responded with the revised proposal.  Various other alternatives from staff and concerned citizens had followed after that. 


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant to try to further revise the proposal to meet City guidelines and address the concerns of neighbors.  He advocated working toward a win-win situation for everyone.


Mr. Cheung said he was willing to erect story poles as recommended by Commissioner Hunter.


Director Prince noted the story poles should be left in place for a week or so before the next meeting.  Commissioner Hunter said he would be out of town until Labor Day, and he requested that the applicant leave the story poles up until at least September 6.


Mr. Cheung noted his project was being subjected to a stricter standard than other single-family houses that had been built on hillsides in Brisbane.


Rather than looking at what happened in the past, Commissioner Hawawini suggested focusing on how best to ensure that future development reflects what the community wants.  He agreed with Commissioner Hunter that the City should be careful about setting precedents.


Commissioner Hunter thanked Mr. Cheung for his patience and cooperation.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the September 8, 2005 meeting and have the applicant post three-dimensional story poles on the site indicating the mass and height of the structure.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini.


Mr. Cheung welcomed more specific direction as to where the story poles should be placed.  He noted a couple different alternatives had been discussed.  Director Prince recommended erecting the story poles according to the application currently before the Planning Commission.


The motion was unanimously approved.


At 11:21 p.m., commissioners agreed to proceed with the remaining agenda items.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue the meeting for another 30 minutes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  240 Klamath Street; Variance V-5-05, Variance for addition to exceed 40 % lot coverage limit by approximately 79 sq. ft.; Jian Luo, applicant/owner; APN 007-332-230


Community Development Technician Johnson noted this variance request was continued from the July 28 meeting.  He explained that the applicant is requesting a variance for an addition to exceed the 40 percent lot coverage by approximately 79 square feet.  The addition was initially proposed as a screen porch off the back bedroom, but the Commission raised concerns about egress and ventilation for the bedroom, as well as structural integrity if someone in the future decides to remove the rear bedroom wall.  Community Development Technician Johnson said the Commission directed the applicant to meet with the building official and other staff to look at various options.


Community Development Technician Johnson noted that the building official had informed the applicant the building code would not allow the addition to be constructed as a screened porch, but it could be done as an extension of the bedroom if the wall is moved.  The applicant revised the proposal accordingly, making the addition an extension of the bedroom.  Community Development Technician Johnson added that the revisions do not change the square footage or the need for a variance.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if an engineer had looked at moving the wall.  Community Development Technician Johnson explained that the building official made a preliminary determination that the wall can be moved, but the actual engineering will be provided with a building permit application.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jian Luo, applicant/owner, said he took the Commission’s suggestion at the last meeting and met with the building official to identify what could be done.  He stated that the proposed revisions were acceptable to him.  He added that he still plans to use the additional space as an office.


Commissioner Hunter confirmed that the drawing on Page G.2.13 shows the proposed configuration, and it appears the screened porch may still have a view of the unsightly neighboring property.  He also drew attention to the windows on Pages G.2.10 and G.2.11, and Mr. Luo clarified what was being proposed.


Chairman Lentz observed that the revised plan provides more functional space than the originally proposed covered porch.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out the bedroom space has increased.  He commended the applicant for his willingness to consider design changes that resulted in a better overall proposal.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that the proposal still calls for lot coverage exceeding 40 percent.  Community Development Technician Johnson explained that the original screen porch proposal was the same square footage, and the resulting lot coverage would still be 42.2 percent.


Chairman Lentz noted the additional lot coverage should be applied to future floor area ratio (FAR) reduction if applicant decides to do an addition in future.  Community Development Technician Johnson said that was one of the recommended conditions.


Commissioner Hawawini said he remembered when this project first came to Planning Commission’s attention because the applicant had begun the work without proper permits.  He questioned the applicant’s original intent.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant tried to work with the neighbor to improve the view from the rear of the property.  Mr. Luo said the neighbor had not been cooperative.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant had been subject to a penalty for starting work without a permit.  Community Development Technician Johnson replied that a stop work order was issued.  Director Prince said the cost of the building permit will be higher as a result of the violation.


Commissioner Hunter said he shared Commissioner Hawawini’s concerns about rewarding people who break the City’s rules.  However, he noted, the conditions recommended by staff will ensure a safer and better project.  Chairman Lentz agreed.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that this lot was a bit smaller than others in the vicinity, and there was only a small amount of excess lot coverage.


Commissioner Hunter moved to grant the variance with the conditions proposed.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and approved, 2 - 1 (Commissioner Hawawini opposed).

NEW BUSINESS (Continued)


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  1000 Marina Boulevard; Sign Review SR-4-05 & Variance V-6-05; Sign Review and Variance to allow two building-mounted signs for Alliance Bancorp that exceed the maximum permitted vertical dimension; Dennis Stanworth, Golden Gate Sign Company, applicant; 1000 Marina LLC, owner; APN 007-165-010


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is proposing two new wall signs for Alliance Bancorp that exceed the City’s maximum dimensions.  He noted the Planning Commission has approved similar variances in the past, and he recommended conditional approval.  He drew attention to the proposed conditions in the staff report.  Senior Planner Tune stated that these signs are actually smaller than those approved for the Wiley building.


Commissioner Hawawini noted he owned a business in close proximity to the proposed signs, but felt he had no conflict of interest in voting on this matter.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Dennis Stanworth, Golden Gate Sign Company, noted the proposed sign is only 171 square feet, less than the maximum allowable of 176 square feet, but the height is slightly over the limit because of the two-line logo.  Mr. Stanworth advised that the company’s logo always consists of the same two-line text.


Commissioner Hunter said he began noticing the kinds of lighting and lettering on other signs in the area, and he expressed his appreciation to the applicant for proposing an appropriate design.


Mehrdad Elie, president of Alliance Bancorp, presented samples of the logo on other company materials.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter said he understood the applicant’s need to keep the two lines of text for the logo.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed and said he was inclined to approve the variance.


Commissioner Hunter cautioned that the City needs to avoid approving so many signs that exceed the requirements if the ambient light in the area would significantly increase as a result.  He noted the Planning Commission should keep this in mind when considering other signage proposals.


Commissioner Hunter moved to conditionally approve the sign review and variance as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  1100 Humboldt Road; Tentative Parcel Map TPM-2-03A; Tentative Parcel Map Amendment to revise previously approved Tentative Map to conform with City Council approval of new public street right-of-way and request for waiver of Final Parcel Map; Philip Whitehead, applicant; Joel Diaz & Bonnie Boswell, owners; APN 007-523-140


Chairman Lentz noted a quorum was not present for this item because Commissioner Hunter could not participate.  Commissioner Hunter explained that he lived within 500 feet of the project.


Chairman Lentz moved to continue this matter to the meeting of September 8, 2005.  The motion was unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


None. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Lentz said he had concerns about the Hitachi building’s Christmas light display, and he asked if the City’s sign regulations would apply.  Commissioner Hawawini questioned whether temporary signs and banners were subject to sign review.  Director Prince said he did not think that the sign ordinance addressed temporary holiday lights.  Commissioner Hunter noted some communities take action in response to people’s complaints about displays that constitute a nuisance.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hawawini moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on September 8, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, and the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 midnight.
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______________________________
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